DRAFT             
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
December 2, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session on Wednesday, December 2, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. In attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson, Johnny Van Tassel and Town Administrator, Charles Smith.           












1. Pledge of Allegiance - Those in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 




2. Public Comment 

2.1 Paul Dexter - Mr. Dexter thanked all of the employees from the Town Office, the Board of Selectmen and some of the Fire Department staff for their condolences of his father in-law’s passing.  




 _










3. Business  
3.1
Health Insurance Study Committee - Chair, Ralph Rathjen - Selectman Ober made a motion to renew the Town’s health insurance contract with Harvard Pilgrim. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
3.2 Town Planner Memos Re: William Esrich application for a house addition and Keach & Nordstrom Contract - The Board reviewed the memo regarding the Esrich’s addition, which indicates the Selectmen need to give approval per the Town’s Attorney because the home is located on a common driveway through a private easement. The PB’s recommendation to the BOS is to authorize the processing of the “Certificate of Zoning Compliance” (CZC) by the Zoning Enforcement Officer.  Mr. Esrich explained the addition is for a small kitchen (12’ x16’) & bathroom with a new septic system. The BOS reviewed the Town’s tax maps. Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize the Zoning Enforcement Officer to proceed with issuing a CZC for the Esrich addition. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The Keach & Nordstrom contract was tabled until next week, so ZBA Chair Craig Davis could be in attendance.  
3.3 Brendan Morrison Re: Water issues at the Town Hall - Mr. Morrison stated the pipes at the church froze last February, he discussed the pipes and the water quality. Mr. Morrison stated the well and the pressure tank is on the Library’s land., The pipe to the church is about 6 to 7 feet underground and run behind cabinets at the church, which is where they think the pipes froze. Mr. Morrison explained the church has installed a remote thermostat and will leave it turned up to 55 degrees. Mr. Morrison stated the DPW dug up the pipe at the Town Hall. Steve Ober informed the board a thick rigid foam was placed over the pipes all the way to the building and up the wall. Steve Ober stated the water pressure was great. Mr. Morrison stated they also blew out all of the pipes to clean them. Steve Ober explained that the pipe was either broken or separated but it has been fixed. Mr. Morrison noted water quality was another issue. He received a quote ($4K total) from Daniels’s Artesian Well for a filtration system for the water. The quote provided three different options. Mr. Morrison asked the board to consider placing some funds in the Town’s budget to share the cost ($2,600 dollars) of the system plus salt. Selectman Ober suggested someone contact Dennis Ackerman to document the full history of the arrangement. Bill Tobin will be contacted regarding water testing and this will be discussed next Wednesday. 


    






 
4. Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.
      
4.1 Petition Warrant Articles - Special Town Meeting - The BOS signed the warrant for the Special Town Meeting that will be held on December 18, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. in the Sanbornton Central School’s cafeteria. TA Smith was asked to check with Town Counsel regarding amending the petition warrant articles that have been submitted., Ask Counsel who besides the BOS could sit at the head table? Chair Nickerson noted that if the Town needs to re-establish the “swap shop” it may cost money, so they may need to budget an amount. TA Smith informed the Board that three (3) residents have signed up to be on the Solid Waste Committee. 
4.2 Franklin Savings Bank - updating authorized signatures - The Board signed FSB’s signature card, in order to remove Susan Shannon as an authorized signature. 
    



   





  
 
5. Review & Approve Minutes  







  5.1 11/18/15 -  Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of November 18, 2015. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of November 18, 2015 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


6. Other Business 
6.1 Review Structural Engineer RFP - TA Smith reported that the “Request for Proposals” has been sent out to five engineering firms.  
6.2 Belknap County Commissioners 2016 recommended budget - BOS to review.
6.3 Lower Bay Road - Engineering Contract - TA Smith reported he has been in discussions with C.R. Willeke. 
6.4 American Tree Farm System - The Town has received an award for preserving 200+ acres with 79 of those acres being designated “Tree Farms”. 
6.5 Warrant Articles - Police Department’s Building Design - TA Smith recommended the Board consider taking $20K out of the town’s capital reserve funds (CRF) to pay for the building design, instead of raising & appropriating. The entire BOS agreed. Chair Nickerson stated he would also like to see the roller purchased with funds from the highway block grant and put one road off for a year. There was a brief discussion regarding breaking out the employees receiving a 2% cola increase ($28K) versus those employees who are receiving raises or step increases. Selectman Ober suggested a separate column on the budget worksheets. Recreation Buildings - Coordinator Lonergan provided the board with proposed building specifications and an overall estimated cost. Selectman Van Tassel stated there needs to be a break-out of the items from the contractor, so everyone knows how many windows, doors, etc. with the estimated costs for each. Coordinator Lonergan replied the Selectman would have to approve the specifications then they would need to go out to bid and asked if that is what they wanted? Selectman Van Tassel replied no, just a break out of the items with costs associated from the 3 contractors that provided the estimates. Selectman Ober stated originally the storage area was not going to be heated but now it is and doesn’t think it needs to be. Selectman Ober stated (if this building was built) Julie would also be alone (at the location) and it would poses a security issue. TA Smith asked if cameras were intended and Coordinator Lonergan replied yes. Chair Nickerson stated the estimates were probably based on an average price per square foot but he would not support the article because he doesn’t think the Town needs the new building. Selectman Ober stated she would not support the article either. Selectman Van Tassel suggested leaving the article on the warrant until more detail is received for justification. Tabled for next week. 
6.6 Personnel Administration - Chair Nickerson made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $344,000 dollars. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 







 



 

7. Selectmen’s Reports  
7.1 Update on the work of the Budget Committee – Selectman Ober provided the BOS with an update regarding the last Budget Committee meeting. 
7.2 Update on the work of the Planning Board – Selectman Van Tassel Ober provided the BOS with an update regarding the last PB meeting. 













8. ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:14 p.m. Selectmen Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   




9. NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, December 9, 2015 @ 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices.       











Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist
